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 Regular Meeting of the Dorset Select Board 

July 17, 2012  ~  Minutes 
 

 
Present:  Chris Brooks (Chairman), Marge Freed, Mike Connors, Steve Jones 

Absent:  Michael Oltedal, 

Also, present:  R. Gaiotti (Town Manager), Joe Bamford, Don Dorr (Transtar), David & Pam 

Tuttle (Black Rock), Pam Marron (Black Rock), Carol Patterson (Black Rock), 

Barry Patterson (Black Rock), Doug & Linda Marks (Black Rock), Robert 

Menson, Joan Menson, Brian Beavin (Kelly Road), Kandace Beavin (Kelly 

Road), Brad Tyler, Danny Pinsonault, Lt. Reg Trayah (VSP), Bruce Waite, Janet 

Waite, Norma Colin 

 

C. Brooks, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 

 

Approve Minutes of June 19, 2012 
M. Connors moved and M. Freed seconded to approve the June 19, 2012 minutes as presented.  Motion 

carried 4-0.   C. Brooks stated that the June 25
th

 or 28
th

 meeting with Transtar noted in these minutes did 

not take place. 

 

Public Comment 

R. Menson read two statements pertaining to Vermont law about “meetings are open to the public at all 

times” and that the public should be given “reasonable opportunity during a meeting as long as order is 

maintained.”   C. Brooks noted that this was the time for public comment.   

 

D. Dorr, representing Transtar, read a statement pertaining to last month’s SB meeting ~ see attached. 

 

B. Waite noted that he has lived here for 40 years and watched the mill operate at that location. 

 

D. Pinsonault commented that the Bear Paw Lumber site was a good business, but expressed concern 

about the trailers on the Dorr property in East Dorset for safety reasons.  He felt that a balance is needed 

when enforcing zoning regulations as it seems that the little guy gets picked on when there are bigger 

problems to address.  He mentioned that there are businesses in Town without permits and the 

regulations should be enforced for everyone.  D. Pinsonault congratulated the SB members on the 

success of the use of the recreation funds which was a brave idea and good for the Town. 

 

D. Marks asked if there was a proposal in front of the SB tonight regarding the issues at the quarry and 

Kelly Road/Black Rock Lane.  R. Gaiotti responded that there will be a list of engineering options from 

the State which will take a few weeks to be received.  C. Brooks noted that they are in the process of 

getting proposals, but will not make any decisions tonight.  B. Beavin reiterated that the problems he 

stated last month have not gotten any better and he is now concerned about retribution from the people 

who use the quarry as he had an incident with a person and beer cans were dumped all over his driveway 

entrance.  B. Waite also expressed concern, especially with regard to his grandchildren, over the 
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blockage of Kelly Road and noted that the Town does not get anything from having the quarry as a 

swimming hole.  C. Brooks stated that the Board knows that the issues there are not acceptable and they 

are trying to deal with it.  He said they are here to listen to any new suggestions the residents have about 

solving the problem.   

 

E. Van Dyk said that it was extremely important to have entrance and exit to Black Rock Lane for 

emergency vehicles at all times.  C. Brooks replied that it is the residents’ right to be able to get into and 

out of the road and the Board has tried numerous things to alleviate the problem, but ultimately the 

quarry is private property.  The Town has control of only the road.  D. Marks suggested making the 

quarry less attractive to people and that the parking issue should be the owner’s problem, not the 

Town’s.  The Town’s traffic regulations are being violated by this attraction.  He advocated that 

everyone switch their thinking about the quarry being a Town attraction.  C. Brooks stated that one 

option would be zero parking on the road.  D. Marks commented that if someone holds an event on their 

private property, they are responsible for parking for their guests.  R. Pistell remarked that this was a 

good point, as the owner created the attraction, but made no provisions for parking, garbage, 

enforcement, etc. and suggested that the owner take responsibility instead of leaving the residents 

“holding the bag.”   J. Pistell felt that time was of the essence in taking action as it has been six-seven 

years of complaints and reviews with no concrete action.  There were 54 cars at the quarry today and 

only five were from Vermont.  She felt that Town regulations were not being enforced and asked who 

will be responsible if someone dies because an ambulance cannot get to Black Rock Lane.  K. Beavin 

noted that she saw VTrans studying the road on a Wednesday morning, but felt this was not an 

appropriate time as they did not see the peak problems on the weekends.   

 

Lt. R. Trayah, VSP, urged the residents to call the Vermont State Police whenever there is an issue at the 

quarry and he will get someone to respond.  He mentioned that they have towed vehicles and stopped 

underage drinking.  He suggested the residents write down the license plates and call the troopers.  J. 

Pistell noted that some of the ideas were temporary solutions and that it was important to let the 

residents know of any plans for the future.  D. Marks expressed that very aggressive enforcement was 

critical and C. Brooks noted that this was already being done as they are expending extra Town funds 

for additional patrols.   

 

Kelly Road Update 
R. Gaiotti reviewed three options for traffic on Kelly Road: 

 Split Kelly Road into two sections ~ the south end of the road would become a dead end just 

below 118 Kelly Road and the north end would be the access point for all residents.  VTrans is to 

submit more information on this endeavor as it might entail moving a utility pole with an 

approximate cost of $25,000. 

 Turn Kelly Road into a one way road ~ the entrance would be to the south and exit to the north.  

This will lessen confusion of two-way traffic, but will not eliminate the parking problems.   

 Enforcement Strategy ~ contract for traffic control services for busy peak summer time periods.  

Cost estimate would be $3,500 to $5,000 annually depending on vendor and weather.   

 

C. Brooks asked, if they choose no parking on either side of the roadway, does any other Town have 

experience with this problem.  R. Gaiotti replied that it would take a lot more enforcement to control 

parking and the Town might have to hire a service to do  enforcement.  M. Connors stated that it was not 
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right for taxpayers to pay for extra enforcement for private property and suggested closing off part of the 

road as suggested previously last year.  S. Jones suggested charging people to park on the road which 

would then pay for extra security to make sure they do not block the roadway.   

 

C. Brooks informed the audience that they will have a public hearing on the options, especially if the 

choice is closing the road.  M. Connors reiterated that Kelly Road south should be closed off and given 

to the landowner.  R. Gaiotti is to check with J. O’Dea, Town Attorney, about any legal issues and he is 

to give an estimated timeframe for the proposal. 

 

Zoning Enforcement Discussion 
S. Jones asked if it was the right of people who are accused of zoning violations, either correctly or 

incorrectly, to know the identity of the person reporting the violation.  C. Brooks replied that violations 

are between the person and the Town.  S. Jones said that in the name of transparency, if someone felt 

strongly about a situation, they should sign their name to it.  He felt it was the legitimate right of the 

accused person to know who the accuser is and C. Brooks said that the Town becomes the accuser.  S. 

Jones felt that this was very subjective and asked to go into Executive Session.  C. Brooks explained that 

Executive Session was for legal, contract or confidential personal information and for transparency 

reasons, if this discussion did not fall under one of these categories, the Board could not go into 

Executive Session.  C. Brooks stated that there are a lot of ways to find out about zoning violations and 

the Town should not go after the individual who told the Town, but look at the situation and move 

through the process to see how to solve it.  

 

R. Gaiotti noted that there is a distinction between processes and how they are documented and 

information given out.  C. Brooks clarified that if it was a signed written document or email, it would be 

public knowledge.  If the ZA makes a record of the complaint in writing and keeps it in a file, then it is 

public knowledge.  C. Brooks asked for Board member comments and M. Freed commented that it was 

unfair to ask for a comment when she did not understand what was being discussed.  S. Jones asked how 

to handle getting the members perspective on a topic and C. Brooks asked S. Jones if his question to the 

Board was “is there a Town method followed for someone to file a zoning enforcement complaint.”  S. 

Jones answered yes and that the VLCT only listed methods.  C. Brooks noted that a precedent could be 

set if an individual calls and a record was made.  M. Connors commented that he agrees with M. Freed 

and would like to think about it, but his first response would be no to recording complaints.  S. Jones 

asked the members if they wanted to keep the status quo and M. Freed responded that she has a piece of 

the puzzle, but believes there is more to this discussion that she does not know about. M. Freed felt it 

was unfair to make a decision without all the facts.  S. Jones replied that there was more and that is why 

he asked for an Executive Session, but at this point suggested moving on and would try to make each 

member more aware of what was happening.  C. Brooks cautioned S. Jones about talking to more than 

three members at one time as that would be considered a public meeting which would need to be 

warned.   

 

Review/Endorse Solid Waste Contract 
R. Gaiotti presented the changes and highlights of the Solid Waste Contract which covered the Town of 

Sunderland joining the group; improved language for fuel surcharge fees; improved language for 

marketing recyclables; special bulky collection day/swap shed/composting; zero sort and new fees.  M. 

Freed asked if it was less expensive for the Town to do hazardous waste collection with Casella or by 
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themselves and R. Gaiotti replied the cost would either break even or be a little more costly.  R. Gaiotti 

noted that the swap shed was not in place yet as volunteers are needed, but Casella was okay with the 

concept.  The contract is for a three year term.  Discussion ensued regarding Casella’s hours of operation 

at the transfer station with M. Freed noting that the hours were cut to ten hours per week with no cost 

reduction to the Town and that it was hard for working people to get the transfer station early in the day.  

C. Brooks asked R. Gaiotti to contact Casella for extended hours.  It was the consensus of the SB 

members to table the signing of the Solid Waste Contract.   

 

Set 2012-2013 Municipal Tax Rate 
The 2012-2013 Municipal Tax Rate Certificate was submitted by R. Gaiotti who noted that the rate 

decreased 1.5% from last year and that the Grand Listed decreased by 3.5%.  The surplus saved 

residents $0.015 and C. Brooks wanted to remind everyone that adding one penny to the budget equals 

$70,000 to $85,000.  M. Freed moved and M. Connors seconded to approve that the municipal tax rate 

for 2012-2013 be set at $0.1783 per one hundred of assessed value.  Motion carried 4-0. 

 

Finance Report 
R. Gaiotti reviewed the finances noting that the general fund for last year was underspent (less overtime, 

less salt/sand, less County tax, etc.) and that revenues exceeded expectations.  The surplus for next year 

should approximately be $130,000.  The Town audit process will start next week.  M. Freed wanted R. 

Gaiotti to remind all departments that budgeted line items are not to be shifted to cover the cost of other 

items.  C. Brooks suggested sending a memo to all staff about line item spending.  R. Gaiotti 

recommended using some of the surplus monies to finish the Morse Hill Road paving (estimated at 

$400,000 to $450,000) along with State funds and grants.  He acknowledged that this was costly, but 

gives 10-12 years of usage.  The delinquent tax list is down to $193,000 with some parcels going to 

Town Counsel for tax sale preparation.  

 

Manager’s Report 
The Manager’s Report included information on: 

 the finishing of Morse Hill Road pavement 

 line striping Morse Hill Road and stop bar on Danby Mountain Road 

 work to be done on Morse Hill Road shoulders 

 facility work at the school 

 grading/roadside moving and gravel for road shoulders 

 chloride application and ditching 

 residents have asked for a reduction of the speed limit to 25 mph on Morse Hill Road from Route 

7A to Battenkill Lane ~ discussion of enforcement for 35 mph as most cars travel faster than the 

current speed limit 

 Emerald Lake project meetings held 

 Grant application submitted for a bike rack for the Town office 

 Positive feedback received regarding SB decision to fund the school’s playground project 

 

Approve Payroll and Accounts Payable for the Week of 7/17/12 

It was the consensus of the SB to approve the Payroll and Accounts Payable for the week of 7/17/12 as 

presented.   
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Other Business 

1. R. Gaiotti asked if the Board wanted to insert any information in the tax bills to residents.  M. 

Freed suggested a reminder about the August primary. 

2. M. Freed moved and M. Connors seconded to move to Executive Session at 9:20 p.m. to discuss 

legal issues.  Motion carried 4-0.  Executive Session was recessed and will reconvene on 

Monday, July 23, 2012 at 6:30 p.m. 

 

      Respectfully submitted,     

 

      NancyAversano
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